Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _December 3, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, December 3, 2012, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Not in attendance:

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:45 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the agenda; Ms. Roberts seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

Approval of Minutes
The Minutes of the August 6, 2012 meeting of the Board were approved during the September 10, 2012 meeting.
Following a discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Trujillo to approve the Minutes of the September 10, 2012 meeting of the Board; Ms. Roberts seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Following considerable discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Bunch to approve the Minutes of the October 1, 2012 meeting of the Board; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

Addition to Agenda

Mr. Mazza made a motion to add, under Old Business, a discussion regarding “Natural Hair” (added as Item #4) and “Continuing Education” (added as Item #5), because each matter had been referenced in the Minutes of the Board’s October 1, 2012 meeting “for further discussion at the next Board meeting”. Ms. Bunch seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

Ms. Britt-Cockrum suggested that “Options for Apprenticeship Orientation” be added to the agenda under new business.
Mr. Wood requested that, today, the Board consider scheduling discussion regarding the Request For Proposal of a new contract with a testing vendor.
New Business

Marc Rosendorf - MAPCCS

In light of Mr. Marc Rosendorf’s inability to appear before the Board at today’s meeting to discuss the Board providing its examinations in languages other than English, the Board considered Mr. Rosendorf’s proposal to meet with less than a quorum of Board members later this month. The Board instructed its staff to send a letter to Mr. Rosendorf rejecting his offer to meet with less than a quorum of Board members regarding these matter; and, instead, to have Mr. Rosendorf appear before the Board at its next meeting on January 7, 2013.

Fines - Acknowledgement of Applicable Regulations and Statues
The Board Chairman, Ms. Britt-Cockrum, led the Board in a discussion regarding the effectiveness of a $1000.00 fine, via a Consent Order, as a deterrent for future violations. Ms. Britt-Cockrum suggested that such a fine was not sufficient to deter future violations, and that “something more is needed”. Mr. Spizler, counsel for the Board, advised that the maximum fine provided by law was $1000.00 per day of violation; and that the imposition of a suspension, or a revocation or denial of a license were other sanctions available to the Board.
Ms. Britt-Cockrum suggested that each applicant for a license, as well as current licensees, be required to read the Board’s statutes and regulations prior to applying for, or renewing, their licenses online. She suggested that each applicant for a license or renewal of a license be required to acknowledge, via an affidavit contained in the application that he or she has read and understands the laws and regulations of the Board; and, in the absence of the same, the person not be able to proceed with the application. The Board made no decision at this time but agreed to continue this discussion at future Board meetings.

Shelley McClain – Request for Waiver of Late Fee

Ms. Shelley McClain’s letter requesting a waiver of the late fee was discussed and denied by the Board. The Board directed its staff to send a letter of its decision to Ms. McCain.

Examination Appeal - Kelina Baltimore-Clark

The Board discussed Ms. Kelina Baltimore-Clark’s “appeal” of her examination results with Mr. Spizler, the Board’s counsel. The Board found that there had been no investigation regarding this “appeal”, because the “appeal” itself failed to allege any wrongdoing. The Board directed its staff to send a letter of its decision to Ms. Baltimore-Clark.

Lataya Herrod – Request for Waiver of Examination Requirement

The Board discussed the letter request of Ms. Lataya Herrod that the Board waive its examination requirement in light of her credentials for licensure in California. After reviewing the documents submitted by Ms. Herrod, the Board declined to waive its examination requirement and made the following recommendations to Ms. Herrod:

1. Become licensed in California and then apply reciprocity.

2. Complete an apprenticeship in Maryland (3 months) and take and pass the Board’s nail technician examination.
3. Complete 250 hours of training in a school approved by the Maryland Higher Education Commission or State Department of Education and take and pass the Board’s nail technician examination.
Darrell Martin –Request for Waiver of Late Fee

The Board, following its discussion of Darrell Martin written request that the Board waive the late fee applicable to Mr. Martin failing to renew his license in a timely manner, the Board denied the same and directed its staff to send a letter of its decision to Mr. Martin.

Brittney Jenkins – Request for Apprenticeship Training Credit Without Monthly Apprentice Reports

The Board discussed the request of Brittney Jenkins that she be given credit for apprenticeship training, even though her monthly apprentice reports were not sent to the Board, in light of her assertion that the reports had been sent to an incorrect address. The Board denied the request and instructed its staff to send a letter to Ms. Jenkins advising of their decision.

Patricia Schwarzkopf – Request for Waiver of Late Fee

Ms. Patricia Schwarzkopf’s letter requesting a waiver of the late fee was discussed and denied by the Board. The Board directed its staff to send a letter of its decision to Ms. Schwarzkopf.

Diane Young – Inquiry – Training in Public School – Additional Credit
The Board directed its staff to send a letter to Diane Young advising her that the Board does not have jurisdiction over schools; and that her request should be directed to the State Department of Education – the agency that does have jurisdiction over public schools.

Apprenticeship Orientation

The Board discussed different ways that the mandatory Apprenticeship Orientation Program could be administered to those who have to travel significant distances to attend the Apprentice Orientation Program in Baltimore City. Noting the hardship such travel may cause for some, the Board concluded that there is not a “clear solution”.  The Board agreed to further consider this matter in the future. 

Old Business

Monthly Regulation Update
There are no updates to report.

Update/Settlement Conferences for November 26, 2012
Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan provided the results of the Settlement Conferences held on November 26, 2012:  35 licensees were invited; 8 failed to appear; 5 were excused with explanation or counseling; 20 disciplinary actions were taken; and 2 could not be settled. A total of $10,400.00 in Fines was levied.
“Natural Hair Care”
Noting the absence of Board Member Maxine Sisserman and the Board’s desire for her input regarding the definition, and interpretation of the term “natural hair care”, the Board tabled its discussion of this matter. 
Continuing Education

Mr. Mazza noted that, considering budgetary and personnel constraints, a continuing education program as a requirement of the Board’s licensees is not feasible at this time. The Board decided to discuss this matter further at its next Board meeting. 

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Mazza to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Roberts; and the meeting was adjourned at 12:57 PM.
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